
Tooele City Council and
Tooele City Redevelopment Agency of Tooele City, Utah
Work Session Meeting Minutes

Date:  
Wednesday, September 21, 2016
Time:  
5:00 p.m.

Place:  
Tooele City Hall, Large Conference Room

90 North Main St., Tooele, Utah
City Council Members Present:

Chairman Brad Pratt
Scott Wardle

Dave McCall
Steve Pruden

Excused:  Debbie Winn

City Employees Present:

Mayor Patrick Dunlavy

Glenn Caldwell, Finance Director
Jim Bolser, Director of Community Development and Public Works
Paul Hansen, City Engineer
Michelle Pitt, Recorder
Roger Baker, City Attorney
Rachelle Custer, City Planner

Randy Sant, Economic Development Director

Minutes prepared by Michelle Pitt

1.  Open Meeting
Chairman Pratt called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.
2. Roll Call
Brad Pratt, Present

Scott Wardle, Present
Dave McCall, Present
Steve Pruden, Present
Debbie Winn, Excused

3. Discussion:
· Conditional Use Permit Application Fees for Home Occupations
Presented by Roger Baker
Mr. Baker explained that both he and the Mayor received phone calls from the public asking about the conditional use permit (CUP) fee for the home occupations. Mr. Baker stated that the most common home occupations that require CUPs are day care, preschools, and salons.  Those that contacted the City felt that the fee was too much.  Formerly, the CUP application fee was $75.  After the study of staff time and materials, the fee was raised to $750.  The Mayor said that he felt it wasn't the intent of the ordinance to also raise the fee for home occupations.  Councilman Wardle said that when looking at the size of the business, the fee seemed excessive.  He felt that if the permitting process was too much, people wouldn’t come forth.  This might cause a safety issue.  Councilman McCall said that it would take businesses a lot longer to recoup this cost.  Mr. Baker stated that, on the other hand, home occupations don't have all the business expenses that a stand-alone business might have.  Mr. Baker said that the costs for staff to process an application for a home business is similar to the cost of any other CUP application.  
Mr. Bolser stated that he looked at other communities to see how they handled the difference between home occupations and other CUP applications.  He found that a lot of other communities are bridging the gap by making the CUP for home occupations an administrative action.  Councilman McCall asked if administration action would reduce the precautions, with things like inspections, that we do now.  Mr. Bolser answered that it would not.  The conditions that are placed upon home occupation CUPs would stay the same; the difference is the processing time.  CUPs deal with planning commission time, staff reports, etc.  Mr. Bolser stated that it wouldn’t eliminate the need for a CUP, it would just become an administrative process, without going to planning commission.  Mr. Baker added that it would require staff level approval.  Councilman Wardle stated that making someone go through the CUP process took a long time and that the fee was too much for a home occupation business.  He said he would like to see what an administrative process would look like, and what it could allow.  He asked that staff come back with a recommendation for a fee.  He felt that if an administrative process could streamline the process for business owners, it would be key.  The Mayor stated that the application or permit process would need specific guidelines to follow to make sure that everyone was treated fairly and the same.  The Mayor went on to say that the fees are real numbers that were researched.  It wasn't the city's intent to include home businesses in this.  In the past, business fees were based on gross sales.  The legislature said it couldn't be done that way anymore.  The decision was made by the recorder, (who was Patrick Dunlavy at the time), with Mayor Roberts, to keep the business license fee at what it actually cost them to produce it.  At the time they looked at what was the intent - to license everyone so that they could know what they were doing?  Or to just collect money?  Business license fees can't be used as a revenue source.  The Mayor said that they wanted to let businesses feel good about the fee, so that they would comply.  It has been very successful.  This fee should be similar.  Councilman Pruden asked Mr. Bolser if his department would be willing to add this administratively in his department, because it would add additional work.  Mr. Bolser answered that it would actually be less work.  Councilman Pruden asked staff to bring a modification, to eliminate the need for home occupations to go to the planning commission, and suggest an adjusted fee.  
Councilman McCall asked that since this ordinance had already been approved, if someone came in to apply, would they have to pay the fee?  Or could staff tell them it may be changed?  Councilman Wardle said that anyone coming in with an application, could be told that there may be a change.  Mr. Bolser added that Rachelle Custer could tell them there may be a change in the process.  Mr. Baker stated that the bulk of the cost of a CUP is going towards the planning commission, holding public hearings, and dealing with protests from the public.  He felt that an amendment could be made that would still protect the City.  Mr. Bolser said that notices could still go out, but instead of the application going to the planning commission, it would go to staff.  Chairman Pratt said that finding ways to save money and time of City staff was great, while still being mindful of the process to protect the City.  
Broadway Community Development Area
Presented by Randy Sant
Mr. Sant stated that the City had been talking about this project since 2007 or 2008.  Mr. Sant wondered if the RDA Board was interested in moving forward with a type of tax incentive for the project.  The developer would need to go back and update the plan, the budget, and hold another public hearing.  There are costs involved with that.  Mr. Sant explained that the project has changed somewhat and is now down to 57 units, with 16 of those as remodels.  The developer plans to gut and remodel the hotel, with 29 new units.  Mr. Sant said that he has looked at the developer’s performa.  There needs to be two times coverage when a bond is issued, or a minimum of 1.5.  A tax increment would help the developer, to give him a cash flow, or go in his revenue section to help offset costs.  Mr. Sant indicated he had done an analysis of the developer’s performa and found that there was definitely a gap.  Mr. Sant felt that if the City provided a tax increment participation, it would be very, very small.  
Mr. Sant stated that the developer said he talked with school district, who said they agreed to participate.  However, when Mr. Sant talked with Superintendent Rogers, he said they haven't agreed to it.  Superintendent Rogers said he thought the project was dead.  The school board would need to talked to about the project again.  In Mr. Sant’s opinion, it will be difficult for the school board to participate in a housing project.  
Mr. Sant said that he needed to let Kevin Peterson, the developer, know if the City could participate with an increment.  Mr. Sant said the project would be iffy without the block grant and/or the tax increment.  Councilman Pruden said that he would like to have all the City’s work done, so that if and when the developer came in with final submissions, the City wouldn’t be the reason for it to drag.  Councilman Wardle asked if the City would have him incur costs if the City was not going to participate.  Mr. Sant said that the City would either help draft something or have the developer go through the CUP process.  Mr. Bolser stated that the last time he talked with Soren Simonson, he was preparing a proposed ordinance amendment for the Council to review.  Mr. Simonson was preparing his own amendments and other documents for the Council to review.  Mr. Baker reminded the Council that the last time the Council met with Mr. Simonson, he said he would have those amendments to them by their next meeting - that was about five months ago.  
Councilman Wardle said they created the project area in 2008.  The school district will probably not buy back in to what they had committed to years ago.  The original project had a lot more housing that would benefit their first year teachers.  It doesn't sound like that will come together.   Mr. Sant  believes from his conversation with Kevin Peterson, that if he doesn't get the tax increment, he can’t make it work because he can't get the debt service coverage.  Mr. Sant thinks he can do it without the CDBG.  Mr. Sant asked the council if they were willing to put the time and effort in moving forward without seeing the project.  Mr. Sant indicated that if Mr. Peterson felt that the tax increment would work, he would go to the school board.  Councilman Wardle said that the Council of Governments had multi-year CDBG projects, so there wouldn't be any money available through CDBG.  Mr. Sant indicated that he didn't know that.  He said he would check on the CDBG situation.  Mr. Sant felt that the RDA needed to approach the tax entities, the county, school board, and the city, to see if they were willing to participate.  
Mr. Sant stated that he would finalize the tax increment analysis to see if it would work for Mr. Peterson.  If it doesn't work for him, there's nothing else to do.  

· Review, Discussion, and Approval of Amendments to the Property Purchase Agreement with the Boyer Company
Presented by Randy Sant
Mr. Sant reminded the Council that the Boyer agreement was adopted by resolution. Boyer responded back with some changes.  Mr. Sant has looked at the issues, feels that they are business issues, not legal issues, but the issues carry a little risk with them.   Mr. Sant indicated he felt they should be brought before the board.  Mr. Sant said that Boyer did not have an issue with the $5 million price.
Mr. Sant summarized the issues: 
1. Boyer would like the RDA do some things to reduce the purchase price.  There are some things that would be eligible for reimbursement through the tax increment.  The City needs to recoup enough money to cover the bond.  Mr. Sant will get an appraisal on the property for both the commercial and residential portions.  He will ask the appraiser to appraise them separately.  The RDA may be able to sell the residential piece first which could help make bond payments.
2. The RDA needs to figure out what Boyer is going to buy.  Boyer isn’t ready to develop everything, but believe they can put a project together on the south end.  Boyer will probably come back with 2-3 options on the site plan then discuss how to best move forward on it.   There are very little rentable properties.
3. Section 3 of the agreement says they will have the option to purchase other phases.  They had the right to do it, but didn't have the exclusive right to do that.  Boyer would like the right to purchase all the property.  The problem is , if the RDA had a buyer, it  couldn't be sold.  Mr. Sant proposed a compromise:  if the RDA gets an unsolicited offer, from a third party to purchase the site, the RDA can provide a written offer, and Boyer can enter an offer to buy it.  That gives Boyer the exclusive right to buy all the property and prevents a buyer from coming in the back door.  Some time frames need to be put in.  Mr. Baker clarified that there is a time frame included in the agreement.   Mr. Baker felt the RDA should renegotiate the option on the residential piece.  The RDA doesn't have the right to actively market the portions that Boyer doesn't buy.   
4. Have to be a master concept plan developed by Boyer.  Mr. Sant explained that Boyer would bring that in to the City, and the City would review it.  The City would be able to approve it.  Boyer is looking at the future at what might happen.  Boyer is proposing they present the plan, if the City doesn't like it, the City reimburse them.  Mr. Sant recommended putting a cap of $100,000 for their costs.  If this happens, then the City would own the plan and Boyer would walk away from the plan.  The reason Boyer would like this included in the agreement, is because they don't want to go through the process, and then have a new Council come in and decide they don't want it.  The risk to the City would be $100,000.  Councilman Wardle suggested the wording say “up to $100,000 based upon x, y, z being met, and based on actual costs.”  Mr. Baker suggested that the concept plan be a cooperative process.  Mr. Sant said that they would maybe start with the site plan, agree on that first, then move to a concept plan.  Mr. Sant felt there was a fair compromise.  If the City approves the concept plan, they will approve the plat.  But, they would like to include the $130,000 for the site plan.
5. Condition of the property.  Boyer wanted removal of all vertical and mobile home pads, asphalt or concrete remnants on the site, terminate all leases, easements, and resolve environmental issues.  Mr. Sant stated that there are very few title issues on the property.  Clean up and environmental issues should be the responsibility of the owner, so Mr. Sant had no problem with that.  There is a portion where there was a trucking facility, and there could be gas tanks buried there.  Mr. Sant stated that the biggest heart ache was taking out the mobile home pads, utility stubs, asphalt and concrete.  The concrete that is on there, is on the outskirts of the property.  Mr. Sant recommended that the RDA put a price in there that they were willing to pay.  He didn't want this to be an outstanding problem.  Mr. Sant suggested that a cost estimate be obtained for that to be hauled out.  Then the Board can decide as to what degree they are willing to incentivize the project.  If Boyer does the clean up,they want to be reimbursed for the costs.  Mr. Hansen feels that Boyer should take care of all easement issues. 
6. Boyer doesn’t want to have to pay twice for improvements made through impact fees.  Mr. Sant explained that Boyer doesn't expect the RDA to pay for connection to City systems.  But, they don't want to pay for an upgrade to our sewer plant, for example.  Mr. Sant recommended that this issue could be resolved by defining off-site developments.  There are no system improvements required for this project.
 In Mr. Sant's opinion, none of the changes were deal breakers, but the agreement needed some clarification and modifications.  

7. Close Meeting to Discuss Mitigation, and Property Acquisition
Councilman Pruden moved to close the meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  

Those in attendance during the closed session were:  Glenn Caldwell, Roger Baker, Jim Bolser, Mayor Patrick Dunlavy, Paul Hansen, Michelle Pitt, Randy Sant, Councilman McCall, Councilman Wardle, Councilman Pruden, and Chairman Pratt.  
The meeting closed at 6:11 p.m.
No minutes were taken on these items.
8. Adjourn
Councilman Pruden moved to adjourn the meeting.  Councilman McCall seconded the motion.  The vote was as follows:  Councilman McCall “Aye,” Councilman Wardle “Aye,” Councilman Pruden “Aye,” and Chairman Pratt “Aye.”  
The meeting adjourned at 6:48 p.m.
The content of the minutes is not intended, nor are they submitted, as a verbatim transcription of the meeting.  These minutes are a brief overview of what occurred at the meeting.
Approved this 5th day of October, 2016
___________________________________________________ 

Brad Pratt, Tooele City Council Chair
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